EGERTON PARISH COUNCIL


The monthly meeting of the Parish Council was held on Tuesday 5 April 2011 

in the Millennium Village Hall, Egerton at 8.00pm.

Present: Tim Lee (Chairman), Richard King (Vice-Chairman), Viv Foulds, Roger Harper, Richard Hopkins, Pat Parr, Wendy Payne, Alison Richey and Bill Smyth. Lois Tilden and Claire Finley (Clerks) and 14 members of the public were also present.  
1. Apologies: Hugh Ellison (ABC Ward Councillor)
2. Declarations of interest: Tim Lee, Richard Hopkins, Pat Parr (planning application 00324 + RH 00173)
3. The minutes of the meeting on 1 March 2011: The minutes were approved and signed as a true record of proceedings. Proposed  Alison Richey; seconded: Roger Harper
4. NEW CLERK
Tim Lee welcomed the new Clerk, Claire Finley, to the meeting.

5. PLANNING 

Tim Lee recommended to the meeting that planning should be addressed first as there were members of the public attending who had an interest.
Planning  Applications submitted to Ashford Borough Council this month for Egerton Parish Council to consider and decisions recently taken by ABC to be noted, details of which may be accessed on line at:  http://www.ashford.gov.uk/online_planning/    Individuals may also register via the website with ABC to receive regular alerts of new applications and decisions.

	11/00173/AS
	Land adjacent to Heronsdale Farm, Erection of an agricultural dwelling
	Supported, subject to conditions:  the dwelling should be solely for agricultural occupancy, tied to farming the land within which it is situated and on the basis of the agricultural scale and purpose for which it was made

	11/00295/AS
Full Planning Permission
	Little Wanden, Wanden Lane, Conversion and extension of integral garage to form annexe
	Supported on basis of aesthetically  pleasing design, balancing the property

	11/00301/AS
Full Planning Permission
	Malthouse Farm, Rock Hill Road, Demolish external w.c. Take down rear wall, side wall and flat roof to woodstore. Form new single storey extension to provide improved kitchen area
	Supported on basis that it will help to preserve property and make full use of potential

	11/00302/AS
Listed Building Consent
	Malthouse Farm, Rock Hill Road, Demolish external w.c. Take down rear wall, side wall and flat roof to woodstore. Form new single storey extension to provide improved kitchen area
	Ditto

	11/00333/AS
Full Planning Permission
	Wanden Barn, Wanden Lane, Proposed stables and change of use of land for the keeping of horses. 
	Supported  on basis that this will be restricted to personal, not commercial, use

	11/00338/AS
Listed Building Consent
	Rockhill House, Rock Hill Road, Install insulation in the sloping attic walls
	Supported in the interests of energy efficiency and building conservation 

	11/00324/AS
Removal of Condition
	Land East of Orchard Nurseries, Stonebridge Green Road, 
Removal of condition 7 of planning permission 10/01576/AS
	Supported, natural weathering sufficient


Also:

	11/00254/AS

(PLUCKLEY)
	Pinnock Paddock:  Change of use of Agricultural land to extend existing caravan site and increase caravans to a total of 7 including one static mobile home: Lois Tilden confirmed she had written to ABC in robust support of Pluckley Parish Council’s objection.    Tim Lee and Pat Parr passed on their thanks as had Pluckley Parish Council.  Richard King reported that the letter was well received by planning officers at ABC who had also noted the strength of feeling was considerable.  




Decisions taken by Ashford Borough Council were:

	08/00528/AM01/AS
Amended Plans Approved
	Land at North side of Old Byre Site, Stonebridge Green Road, Egerton, Kent 
To swap around the stable and haystore and changes to the doorways 
EPC noted this decision by ABC and agreed usage should be monitored

	09/00071/AMND/AS
Amended Plans Approved
	The Byre, Willow Farm, Stonebridge Green Road, Egerton, Ashford, Kent, TN27 9AN 
Relocate one roof window from one rear hip to the other rear hip on planning permission 09/00071/AS for construction ground floor extension to study, utilizing roof space to form first floor ensuite.  


Appeal case to Secretary of State dismissed:
	MTS Application 10/00516/AS

	Pivington Mill, Pluckley: appeal by MTS against ABC’s decision to refuse planning permission to extend the site into adjacent agricultural land. EPC’s Clerk had sent comments in strong support of ABC’s decision and Pluckley PC’s views to the Planning Inspector. 


Biogas – Westwell: Charing & Westwell Parish Councils had sought support from EPC and other parishes against this development, through a petition. It was agreed that for environmental and traffic reasons this petition should be signed. 
Lois Tilden referred to a statement made by the Leader of ABC about a range of issues, including development in Ashford. The Government’s abolition of the SE Planning Board and its policy on localism led to ABC having more control over its decisions for development, including housing and traveller sites. 
Roger Harper drew attention to a temporary structure at the back of The George public house, which was a listed building in a Conservation Area. It was agreed that Clerk should make enquiries of the landlord.           Action: Clerk

6.  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 1 MARCH 2011
a. Recreation ground: 
Lower rec: Lois Tilden to speak to Ben Hope about reinstating the grazing once the Sports Pavilion work had finished.  Bill Smyth to arrange re-seeding once the spoil had been evened out by Tony Filmer.  The Clerk would ensure that the fencing contractor carries out the work to the fence in a timely way. 


Action: Lois Tilden,  Bill Smyth
Trees: The Clerk would check again with Michael Steed the status of a list of suitable memorial trees then place the plan and list on the website.  







Action: Michael Steed, Clerk
 Playground, Skatepark, Youth needs:  The Wicksteed report has been received by the council.  Alison Richey agreed with the Clerk that as Wicksteed had a vested interest in further work to the play area an independent review should be sought.   It was agreed that Bill Smyth would arrange for the essential faults that could be immediately repaired to be done.  Pat Parr undertook to clear the tarmac of the basketball area and to clean the backboard and to purchase a more substantial ring and net; the councillors supported the provision of this.  The Clerk would provide any suitable catalogues to Pat Parr. 








Action:  Clerk, Bill Smyth, Pat Parr              
Dog fouling:  Lois Tilden has spoken to the dog warden regarding the ongoing dog fouling problem and asked Norman Cornwell to remain vigilant and if possible take down any reg numbers of offenders and let the dog warden know.  The owners of the Labrador that wanders frequently on the rec, had been given warnings by the dog wardens. Action: All
Sports pavilion:    Bill Smyth reported that the Sports Pavilion was still on schedule for completion at the end of May. Alison Richey noted that the redundant notice board will be removed after the Grand Opening of the Sports Pavilion, until then it can be strimmed around.  
b.  the Glebe and other land matters: Bill Smyth said Green Thumb had treated the grass again, without charge. Investigation on land titles for Pembles Cross and Stonebridge Green would be fitted in when time permitted.            











             Action: Bill Smyth, Clerk
c. Highways:   Lois Tilden had consulted councillors regarding their priorities for potholes and patching and forwarded the combined list to KHS.   Field Mill Road is a separate priority and it was agreed that a site visit would be arranged with Mr & Mrs Barkaway, Lois Tilden, Claire Finley, Bill Smyth, Richard King and Pat Parr.  Lois Tilden had just received a further email from KHS asking for a list of other highway priorities which she would circulate to the council for their thoughts. Bill Smyth reported that from 24 March ABC would start a “fix and find” programme to address potholes, Lois Tilden reminded everyone they should still continue to report potholes and get a reference number from KHS. 
   

 Action:  Richard King, Clerk, Pat Parr, Bill Smyth All
d. Bus route 523/new route to Headcorn:  Richard King will have further discussions with Stephen Gaish, KCC public transport regarding bus route 523.  It had been established that there are schoolchildren who need to use the service between Biddenden and Ashford and that priority for the service would be given to those going to work or school, therefore the Headcorn addition would not continue after June.  Richard King noted that the Saturday service may be under threat of being cut after December and that he would work to try and prevent this. Tim Lee noted that Wealden Wheels may have a part to play if the 523 service were cut back.  Viv Foulds commented that the 523 currently leaves the village at 09.27 and that over 60s bus passes in Kent are not valid until 09.30; however, it was unlikely that the timetable could be changed in the face of the cuts.  




Action: Richard King  
e. Traffic Management forum:   Bill Smyth will attend this on 14th April. 



Action: Bill Smyth 
f. Housing: i. Chantlers Meadow: Alison Richey reported that there had been some damage to gateways and culverts however,  the Clerk said that the resident who had reported the problem had no photographic evidence and this made it difficult to pursue. Tim Lee had contacted Alison Thomson regarding the grand opening and reported it was likely to coincide with the Kent Housing Rural Protocol conference early in the summer when the grass and bushes were at their best. 
ii. Older people’s accommodation in a “cluster” to serve several villages.  Tim Lee and Pat Parr had nothing further to report.  









Action: Tim Lee, Pat Parr
iii. Older people’s accommodation in Egerton:  Richard King had nothing further to report.
Action:  Richard King 
iv. Sanctuary Housing:  Harmer’s Way residents: Tim Lee and Lois Tilden had met Sanctuary Housing reps regarding the lack of comprehensive fault reporting and fault management by Sanctuary Housing. It was a successful meeting which it was agreed would be repeated.   Roger Harper suggested that a follow-up letter to Sanctuary Housing should be copied to the residents and ABC.









Action:   Clerk
g. Redundant Telephone Kiosk at Stonebridge Green:  Ideas for usage were still being considered.
Action: Tim Lee

h. EPC’s role/ publicity/Newsletter/ Welcome Pack/ website/ meetings:    Tim Lee congratulated Alison Richey on the publication of the newsletter. 

i. Risk management:  The Clerk had updated the memory sticks, one will be retained by Claire Finley. 

j. Footpaths and stiles:  The council had received Pat Parr’s footpath and stiles report for which Tim Lee thanked her. There was discussion about a tree near 18 Elm Close and it was agreed that although no action could be taken Pat Parr would add it to her monitoring list.







 Action: Pat Parr 
k. Local Authority consortium: The first meeting had been worthwhile and the next would be held in June. Richard K reminded parish chairmen participants to consider and let him know of their funding needs. Action: Richard King
l. Acoustics improvements in the Hall:  Although there were differences of opinion on the effectiveness of the acoustic boards depending on the type of event that was being held in the hall, Alison Richey reported that the acoustic boards would be removed for the duration of the music festival and re-instated after that.  The effectiveness of the boards would be kept under review.  








Action: Alison Richey
m. Village sign: Refurbishment/ replacement of the sign would be considered in May by the new Council. Action: All





n. Noticeboard outside the Queen’s Arms pub:  Bill Smyth has spoken to Stuart Pearson who will submit costs and designs for the noticeboard. 








Action: Bill Smyth
o. Survey of trees worthy of TPOs: The Clerk had established that ABC would look at the survey conducted by her and Michael Steed when there was sufficient time; it was not an ABC priority.



Action: Clerk
p. Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator & Police matters:   Lois Tilden noted that there was nothing specific to report other than the usual scam alerts from Trading Standards. 




Action: Lois Tilden
q. Census:  Tim Lee reminded the meeting that there were six weeks to complete the census form and that there was a fine for non-compliance.  www.census.jobs.co.uk 

r. Egerton village spring Clean Saturday 26 March: Pat Parr thanked all that had participated in this which had cleared up considerable amounts of rubbish throughout the village. The Clerk had issued notices to thank villagers.
s. value of recycled paper Bill Smyth said he would continue investigations with Aylesford Print.   Action: Bill Smyth
t. traffic congestion outside the school Alison Richey reported that this has been addressed by a school newsletter and in the parent forum.  Richard King and Ambrose Oliver attended the governors meeting at which this was raised.  It was noted that when the local PCSO Paul Moorey was in attendance, the parking problem was markedly improved. 

u. grass cutting: the grass cutting programme had started; Heber’s quote had been received and as it was only marginally more expensive than the previous year, the council would carry on with this contractor.

v. insurance: Alison Richey, Bill Smyth and the Clerk had assessed the proposals from AON (the existing brokers for Allianz) and from Came & Co (AVIVA) and concluded that Came & Co offered more extensive cover more cheaply.  They had recommended to the Chairman that the Came & Co option should be selected and this had been put in place. 
7. CORRESPONDENCE (emailed or circulated to all Councillors or both unless otherwise stated)
For action:
KCC consultation on Kent Farmstead guidance deadline 24 May
KCC Advertising Board licensing provisions consultation (closed 25 March)
Kent Police Anti-social behaviour strategy consultation (closed 28 March)
ABC Play Matters strategy for comment (closed 31 March)

ABC Parish and Ward Council elections – posters for display and candidate packs for distribution by Clerk

ABC Parish Forum meeting 6 April – Pat Parr unable to attend – No one else can attend
ABC Local Housing needs Surveys – EPC decided not to participate this year; ABC advised accordingly

ABC Planning Training available in July for new Cllrs, Clerk or co-opted – Lois Tilden has offered to attend

KALC Next meeting 6 April – Viv Foulds to attend

ACRK Retail Services in Kent Shops etc event  11 May – no interest
ACRK – Village Hall of the Year Comp – to Hall Committee via Alison Richey

Floodlighting at St James Church – request for funding from EPC  - after discussion, and taking into account the results and conclusions of  EPC’s questionnaire a year ago, it was decided that a donation of £100 should be given towards lighting up the Church at night time any time of the year. 




Action: Clerk
For noting:
KCC Statement of Community Involvement adopted; KCC Explore Kent Guided Walks Newsletter

KCC Treasure Hunt at Easter tourism promotion; KCC bus updates (nothing about route 523 serving Egerton)

KCC Roadworks at Lenham Heath and A20/M20 Ashford – notices issued; Kent Countryside Management Partnerships newsletter; Kent Link Bulletin;Kent & Medway networks; Kent CAN Funding alert; ABC Leader’s announcements on six policy topics; ABC Housing Services Newsletter;ABC Rural Local Needs Housing guidance notes update; Ashford Vulnerable Adults Housing Strategy completed;ABC Parish Forum minutes 26 Jan – to Pat Parr;ABC Communications – Ashford Voice now on line not paper;Egerton School Newsletter (re parking/traffic management advice);KALC email on HMRC PAYE ruling – Clerk responded to suggest via KALC that KCC takes this on for economies of scale;ACRK Kent & Medway Funding Fairs seminars; ACRK’s Oast to Coast magazine;Avalon software for hall bookings – to Hall Committee; Consultancy on managing the deficit – conference 17 May

8.  ACCOUNTS: Monthly  income & expenditure in  March/April:

Income:  street cleansing grant from ABC
   £952
Expenditure:









     

Up to 31 March:




£
Rob Hopkins street sweeping Oct-Mar 


514.25
Alison Richey reimburse Big Print Newsletter 

286

Viking Stationery 




216.82

Lois Tilden reimburse KALC Planning event x2  

144

Pat Parr Welcome pack stationery 


   14.29

Heber Hort grass mowing end March 


   67.32

Hall Committee 




  30

Telecottage printing welcome packs 


  20.15

Petty cash top-up  to £50 for Claire Finley

  45.52

From New Financial year  1 April:

Clerks’ Salaries end April (gross figures only at this stage: HMRC system being updated):
      



       

Lois Tilden  





636.87


}
Claire Finley 





636.87 


} cheques later, net to be calculated 

HMRC  NI 





  75 approx for both 
}
Brokers Insurance (Came & co)


             1223.40

Communicorp Clerks& councils  



  22

KALC subs 





405.73

ACRK subs




                35






Church Clock 





  50

Wealden Wheels 



            1000

Parish Magazine 




  30

Egerton Playing Fields 




 300

Approval of the accounts for the two months, for cheques to be signed: Proposed: Bill Smyth Seconded: Alison Richey 
The Clerk handed Alison Richey a copy of the bank reconciliation as agreed with the bank statement on 25 March. The Clerk said that the end-year accounts for auditing would be prepared in the next week or so, with Colin Newnham acting as internal auditor as usual. The Audit Commission had written to confirm that the final return to them was due by 30 June.  AON Insurance had been unable to match the cover offered by AVIVA through Came & Co and in any event Came & Co were more competitive. Alison Richey and Bill Smyth had been investigating the scope of getting all village/parish property and liability insurance under one policy to save money.    
 Action Alison Richey, Bill Smyth, Clerk
The Chairman closed the EPC meeting at 1010 pm for:

9. PUBLIC DISCUSSION 
Tim Oliver questioned the decision to remove the acoustic panels for the music festival.  Tim Oliver felt that the acoustic boards greatly improved the quality of sound for films and speech in the hall (see item L).  Richard King agreed.  With regard to the play equipment, Tim Oliver suggested the playpark have a proper fence and gate and wondered if there was some way of improving the design of the firemans’ pole and the round shape at the top of the slide.  However, it was pointed out that in 10 years there was no record of any accidents.  Nevertheless, Tim Oliver and Bill Smyth agreed to do a joint inspection. Action: Bill Smyth, Tim Oliver
Norman Cornwell expressed gratitude to the Parish Council during their term of office.
The Chairman re-opened the EPC meeting at 1015 pm for:
10.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
A roaming dog was caught by Richard Hopkins and rehomed by the dog warden.  
Bill Smyth raised the provision of a computer and printer by the council to the clerk.  Tim Lee suggested the new Clerk discuss a specification with Alison Richey.  





Action: Clerk/Alison Richey
Richard King is to raise the issue of litter with the school governors; it was reported that there was a substantial amount of litter on the path at the side of the school, which was in excess of that which could have blown out of the bins in the playground.  










Action: Richard King
Richard King reported that Mike and Wendy Byrne of Sisted Way are trying to arrange for the old diesel oil in the communal tank to be removed and are in discussion with the Environmental Health department of ABC.  In the mid-nineties the properties switched to gas and there is approximately 2,000 litres remaining.  The tank is 45 years old and is showing signs of corrosion.  The company which owns the land on which the tank sits are now in receivership.  The oil is not reusable.  Tim Lee suggested that, if required, EPC would offer its support to ABC.  The Clerk would find out more from Mike Byrne.










Action: Clerk
Tim Lee thanked everyone for their input and support to the current Parish Council.  Richard King thanked Tim Lee for his chairmanship.
The meeting closed at 1025 pm.
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